Liam Byrne, Minister for Immigration 

Home Office, 3rd Floor, Peel Building

2 Marsham Street

London, SW1P 4DF

Dear Liam Byrne

                          Re: Halil Demirci and family, HO Ref: D1052128

Country of origin Turkey  / currently detained in Tinsley House IRC

I have made myself familiar with the case of Halil Demirci, his wife Songul and their children Sezer and Donduzilan. They are due to be removed from the country at 7:00am on Friday 8th June, on Turkish Airlines flight TK1982.

The family have lived in the UK since fleeing Turkey 6 years ago and have made their home in Glasgow. Sezer, who is 12 years old, attends Alexander Parade Primary School. He speaks English with a Scottish accent. His sister Donduzilan, who is 5 years old, was born in Scotland.

A warrant was issued for Halil’s arrest as recently as the 28th February this year, accusing him of PKK membership. As Kurds, it is not safe for them to be forced to return to Turkey. According to Human Rights Watch, “Denied political, and cultural rights, Kurds have been the principal victims of the Turkish state's excesses since the military coup of 1980”.  The Turkish Government’s treatment of the Kurds is internationally recognised as some of the worst human rights abuses in the world. The Turkish Government is particularly harsh on those they perceive as activists and Halil because of his association with the PKK, at least, if not his whole family, will face imprisonment, torture and possibly even death if they are returned to Turkey.

Their recent appeal was dismissed in just two days, which is not enough time to adequately judge the circumstances of their case.

Turkey/USA Country Reports on Human Rights Practices (2006): The government struggled to achieve full implementation of new laws. The number of arrests and prosecutions of security forces who committed unlawful killings was low compared with the number of incidents, and convictions remained rare. Members of the security forces occasionally tortured, beat, and otherwise abused persons. Prison conditions remained poor, with problems of overcrowding and insufficient staff training. The executive branch at times undermined independence of the judiciary, and the overly close relationship of judges and prosecutors continued to hinder the right to a fair trial. Excessively long trials, lasting several years, were a problem. The government limited freedom of expression through the use of constitutional restrictions and numerous laws, including articles of the Penal Code prohibiting insults to the government. Violence against women, including so-called honour killings and rape, continued to be a widespread problem. Child marriage was a problem. Police corruption at all levels contributed to trafficking in women and children to and within the country for the purpose of sexual exploitation.
I am faxing to ask you to stop the removal of this family and give them compassionate leave to remain. Children should not be locked up like criminals nor should families be returned to countries where they will face persecution.

Yours Sincerely,
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